
   

 

EUROPEAN COMMISSION                                      
Competition DG 
 
Policy and Strategy 
Antitrust and Mergers – Policy and Scrutiny 

OPINION 
 

of the ADVISORY COMMITTEE on MERGERS 

given at its meeting of 11 January 2010 

regarding a preliminary draft decision relating to 

CASE COMP/M.5529 – ORACLE / SUN MICROSYSTEMS  

Rapporteur : ESTONIA 
       

 
1. The Advisory Committee agrees with the Commission that the notified operation 

constitutes a concentration within the meaning of Article 3(1)(b) of the Merger 
Regulation.  

2. The Advisory Committee agrees with the Commission that the notified concentration has 
a Community dimension pursuant to Article 1(2) of the Merger Regulation.  

3. The Advisory Committee agrees with the Commission that for the purposes of assessing 
the notified concentration the relevant product markets concerned are: 

a) Databases, comprising all relational database management systems; 

b) Middleware, with a possible sub-segmentation, although the exact product market 
definition can be left open; 

c) Licensing of Java IP rights connected to the Java development environment, although 
the exact product market definition can be left open. 

4. The Advisory Committee agrees with the Commission that the scope of the relevant 
geographic market is: 

a) Worldwide for databases; 

b) Worldwide for middleware and the possible sub-segments; 

c) Worldwide for the licensing of Java IP rights connected to the Java development 
environment. 

5. The Advisory Committee agrees with the Commission that for the purposes of assessing 
the notified concentration the "IT stack" or "technology stack" encompasses the 
following layers:  

 



(i) Storage solutions,  

(ii) Servers, 

(iii) Operating systems, 

(iv) Databases,  

(v) Middleware,  

(vi) Enterprise Application Software (EAS). 

6. The Advisory Committee agrees with the Commission's assessment that the notified 
concentration will not lead to a significant impediment to effective competition on the 
worldwide market for databases. A minority abstain. 

7. The Advisory Committee agrees with the Commission's assessment that the notified 
concentration will not lead to a significant impediment to effective competition on the 
worldwide market for middleware or any of its possible sub-segments. 

8. The Advisory Committee agrees with the Commission's assessment that since Oracle 
will have neither the ability nor the incentive to foreclose its downstream competitors in 
middleware or EAS, the notified concentration will not lead to a significant impediment 
to effective competition stemming from Oracle's ownership of the IP rights connected to 
the Java development environment. 

9. The Advisory Committee agrees with the Commission's assessment that the notified 
concentration will not lead to a significant impediment to effective competition 
stemming from the merged entity's presence in the IT stack. 

10. The Advisory Committee agrees with the Commission that the notified concentration 
should be declared compatible with the common market and the functioning of the EEA 
Agreement, in accordance with Articles 2(2) and 8(1) of the Merger Regulation and 
Article 57 of the EEA Agreement. A minority abstain. 
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